Center for American Progress



The Flow of Foreign Fighters to the Islamic State

Assessing the Challenge and the Response

By Hardin Lang and Muath Al Wari

March 2016



The Flow of Foreign Fighters to the Islamic State

Assessing the Challenge and the Response

By Hardin Lang and Muath Al Wari

March 2016

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

3 Background

6 Country breakdown

- 6 Indonesia
- 7 Egypt
- 8 United Kingdom
- 8 Germany
- 9 Lebanon
- 9 Morocco
- 10 France
- 11 Turkey
- 11 Jordan
- 12 Russia
- 12 Saudi Arabia
- 13 Tunisia

14 Recommendations

- **19 Conclusion**
- 21 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Foreign fighters have long been a key element of transnational jihad. In the 1980s, foreigners flocked to South Asia to fight alongside the Afghan mujahedeen. The same thing occurred to a lesser extent in Bosnia and Chechnya in the 1990s and again following the 2003 invasion of Iraq. But the Syrian civil war and the subsequent rise of the Islamic State—also known as IS, ISIS, or ISIL—have broken new ground. Never before have jihadi foreign fighters rallied at the speed and scale as they have in the territory that IS now controls. Today, between 31,000 and 27,000 fighters from more than 86 countries are estimated to have made the journey to join the ranks of IS and other extremist groups, doubling the 2014 numbers.¹

These foreign fighters fill leadership roles within the organization's hierarchy and seem to be disproportionately responsible for the atrocities and brutality for which IS has become infamous. IS uses this extreme violence to create a climate of impunity and to intimidate both civilian populations and potential enemies. In addition, the recent attacks in Paris vividly demonstrated the international terrorist threat that foreign fighters pose. Finally, these fighters present a long-term challenge to their source countries if and when they return.

In response, the U.S.-led Global Coalition to Counter ISIL has prioritized the flow of foreign fighters as one of its five major lines of effort. In 2015, United Nations Security Council Resolution 2178, or UNSCR 2178, was adopted with the specific aim of addressing the foreign fighter threat.² Similarly, the coalition has established a working group to coordinate multilateral efforts to impede the flow of foreign fighters to Syria and Iraq and to implement the UNSCR.³ But much work remains to be done.

A key to stemming the flow of foreign fighters will be not only to treat the problem at its sources but also to prioritize within these sources. While foreign fighters come from across the globe, 12 countries have provided some 75 percent of all the fighters in Iraq and Syria. This report provides a brief snapshot of the foreign fighter threat and the government response in each of these 12 countries. Particular attention is paid to the legal framework each of these countries has established to address the foreign fighter challenge. These laws, as proscribed by the U.N. resolution, empower law enforcement and intelligence agencies as they attempt to confront the threat.

The report concludes by recommending the following five steps that the United States can take with its allies and partners to stem the flow of foreign fighters:

- 1. Focus on a list of core source countries.
- 2. Establish and implement a legal framework of best practices to counter the flow of foreign fighters.
- 3. Prioritize measures to curb the use of Turkey as a transit hub.
- 4. Improve multilateral intelligence and information sharing.
- 5. Focus on gains on the battlefield against IS.

Many of the findings in this report are relevant to the developing situation in Libya, which now hosts the most significant IS presence outside Syria and Iraq.⁴ The Libyan town of Sirte, in particular, has become a top destination for foreign fighters, especially those coming from neighboring North African countries.⁵ Efforts to combat the flow of foreign fighters should be nestled within a wider strategy to combat IS in Libya and stabilize the country, which is beyond the scope of this report.

Background

Over the past four years, an estimated 27,000 to 31,000 foreign fighters from at least 86 countries have traveled to Syria and Iraq to fight with the Islamic State and other extremist groups.⁶ Around 4,250 of these foreign fighters are European, and a further 250 are American.⁷ By comparison, the Soviet war in Afghanistan saw at most 20,000 foreign fighters make the journey between 1980 and 1992.⁸ As the United States assembled an international coalition to degrade and ultimately destroy IS, impeding the flow of foreign fighters became the coalition's second main line of effort.⁹ Despite the priority given to this task, foreign fighters continued to flow into Syria and Iraq in increasing numbers over the course of 2015.¹⁰

No one factor can explain the foreign recruitment success of IS and other extremist groups in Syria and Iraq, but information technology certainly plays a role. The rapid spread of propaganda on new media platforms such as YouTube and Twitter has strengthened IS's recruitment capability considerably. For example, IS uses these platforms to recruit worldwide. Early on, IS targeted European audiences with slick, specifically tailored recruitment videos.¹¹ It regularly issues a publication aimed at English-speaking audiences and recruits.¹² Ease of travel to territories that IS holds is another factor. Turkey, whose border with Syria is described as the "Jihadist highway," has direct flights into multiple cities in at least 107 countries.¹³ But the actual existence of IS—its hold on territory—remains the single most important factor in explaining the appeal of the journey to Syria and Iraq.

The nature of the threat

Foreign fighters pose a series of challenges for those opposed to IS. First and foremost, foreign fighters play a key role in nearly every component of the organization's operations¹⁴ and an especially outsized one when it comes to its displays of savagery.¹⁵ IS uses foreign fighters and their proclivity for extreme violence to intimidate local populations, where native fighters may be less willing to brutalize their neighbors. These atrocities help maintain order through fear and by projecting an image of impunity, a macabre exercise in population control and public relations. These acts of depravity also help provoke wider sectarian conflict by targeting minority groups, allowing IS to assume the role of defender of the Sunnis.¹⁶

Foreign fighters also are used to plot and execute terrorist attacks against targets worldwide, as was the case with Paris in November.¹⁷ American and European intelligence and law enforcement officials also are concerned with the threat posed by returnees no longer actively fighting for IS. These individuals have acquired combat skills and relationships with other jihadis from around the world while fighting for IS and could be persuaded to conduct organized or lone-actor style attacks in their home countries.¹⁸ As a recent Terrorist Threat Assessment for the Netherlands noted, returning fighters "are not only coming back with radical ideas; they are also traumatized and fully prepared to use violence."¹⁹ Making matters worse, today's foreign fighters could serve as the foundation for the next generation of transnational jihad. The networks they build can last decades and pose a threat long after IS is destroyed.

Additionally, IS and other extremist groups have signaled their intent to infiltrate the two main refugee routes through Turkey and Libya into Europe. Concerns over IS infiltration of refugee flows into Europe became more acute in the wake of the Paris attacks in November. One of the bombers was found to have used the Turkey refugee route into Europe.²⁰ Where possible, measures should be taken to strengthen registration and screening processes for refugees into the European Union. At the same time, traversing the access routes to Europe is a dangerous and complicated affair. While the potential for penetration of these routes merits continued scrutiny, of greater concern is the risk posed by the sizable number of Europeans fighting for IS who enjoy free movement in the Schengen Area—the 26 European countries with a common visa policy that allows unrestricted travel between them.²¹

International response

In response to this threat, the coalition has taken steps to impede the flow of foreign fighters, creating the Coalition Working Group on Foreign Terrorist Fighters, or WGFTF, Working Group, led by the Netherlands and Turkey. One of the working group's main objectives is to ensure that coalition members implement the obligations and recommendations set forth in U.N. Security Council Resolution 2178. These include stepped-up intelligence cooperation,

sharing best practices on border controls, effectively regulating the issuance of travel documents, sharing travel manifests, and addressing any gaps that may exist in national criminal codes with regard to joining foreign terrorist groups.²²

To date, approximately 45 countries have enacted laws or amendments to impede travel into Iraq and Syria. Some 35 countries have arrested foreign terrorist fighters or those who aspire to fight with IS, and 12 of these countries have successfully prosecuted foreign terrorist fighters.²³ Information sharing has improved as well. At least 50 countries now share foreign fighter profiles through Interpol's Counter-Terrorism Fusion Center. This marks a 400 percent increase since the emergence of IS. In addition, the United States has bilateral arrangements with 40 separate countries to share information on terrorist travel.²⁴

Country breakdown

Origins of foreign fighters

While Islamic State fighters hail from across the globe, a handful of countries provide the bulk of the terrorist group's foreign recruits. Fighters from 12 countries make up at least 75 percent of the total foreign fighter contingent.²⁵ Between 6,000 and 7,000 Tunisians have gone to fight in Iraq and Syria, well above the next highest contingent of 2,500 individuals from Saudi Arabia. Turkey, Jordan, and Russia have all sent between 2,000 and 2,500 fighters each, while 1,200 to 1,500 Moroccans and 1,700 French nationals have joined IS. Indonesia, Egypt, the United Kingdom, Germany, and Lebanon have all seen between 500 and 1,000 of their citizens travel to Iraq and Syria to fight with IS.²⁶

There is no consistent profile among these 12 countries, nor among the recruits they produce. These countries include all gradations of governing systems. The predominant form of Islam practiced by Muslims differs within and between countries, while IS recruits come from all socio-economic backgrounds. Counterterrorism policies and internal security measures in these 12 nations range from robust to lax. Given their diverse profiles, efforts to stem the flow of foreign fighters from these countries will need to be tailored to the conditions of each local context to be effective. Put simply, there is no one-size-fits-all approach.

Given this backdrop, the following is an examination of the facts on the ground in each of the 12 countries that looks at the specific threat and corresponding response.

Indonesia

Threat: In 2014, 60 Indonesians were estimated to be fighting with IS.²⁷ As of January 2016, the Indonesian government put that number at 700. The government attributes this increase to recruitment from Indonesian migrant workers and students living in the Middle East.²⁸ Independent research on Indonesian foreign

fighters in Syria found that several of these fighters had been students in Yemen and Pakistan.²⁹ The most notable of these fighters—Riza Fardi—released a recruitment video for Indonesian jihadis known as "Join the Ranks."³⁰

Response: In August 2014, Indonesia banned IS and its online recruitment videos. Additionally, the government announced it would take steps to prevent Indonesian citizens from traveling to Syria or Iraq.³¹ While Indonesian law does not criminalize the act of travel itself, pledging allegiance to a foreign state can be grounds for losing citizenship. The law also states that those entering into "foreign military service without the approval of the president" can be stripped of their citizenship.³²

Egypt

Threat: The number of Egyptians fighting in Syria and Iraq is estimated to be between 600 and 1,000 individuals.³³ While significant, these numbers are relatively low for a country of Egypt's size and with its history of jihad. Events since the 2011 overthrow of former President Hosni Mubarak have contributed to this flow of fighters. President Mubarak's ouster weakened elements of Egyptian state security and intelligence, creating a security vacuum that allowed up to 300 jihadis to escape Egyptian prisons.³⁴ Egypt's social and political climate subsequently oscillated from almost unlimited tolerance for Islamists of all stripes to an unprecedented crackdown, which in turn has led to radicalization with a largely domestic focus. Egyptian Islamists tend to give priority to confrontation with the Egyptian government and to remember the brutal failure of their turn to violence in the 1990s. Moreover, the rise of a local IS affiliate, Wilayat Sinai, provides a domestic alternative to would-be Jihadists wishing to revisit that path.

Response: Egypt has taken a number of steps to crack down on jihad, but few of these interventions specifically target the flow of foreign fighters. In August 2015, the government released a list of countries to which travel would require prior security clearance. The list applies to all citizens between ages 18 and 45 and includes travel to Syria and Turkey but not Iraq.³⁵ In 2015, Egypt passed a sweeping counterterrorism law under which individuals found to have joined terrorist groups overseas are to be punished with 10 years in prison and those found to have received military training face up to life imprisonment.³⁶

United Kingdom

Threat: Like other countries on this list, the United Kingdom has had a long history with transnational jihad. According to MI5, the United Kingdom's domestic security agency, over the past decade, British fighters have traveled to Pakistan, Yemen, and Somalia. But the Syrian conflict has become a particularly attractive destination, with an estimated 760 British fighters in that country.³⁷ MI5 suggests that "a significant proportion" of British foreign fighters have joined IS. While half of British foreign fighters have returned to the United Kingdom, Britain has not experienced terrorist attacks linked to IS. However, several IS plots have been disrupted,³⁸ including some planned and directed from IS territory in Iraq and Syria.³⁹

Response: British law criminalizes the act of traveling abroad for the purposes of terrorism. It also allows the government to withdraw British citizenship on the grounds of terrorist involvement.⁴⁰ New counterterrorism legislation passed in November 2014, expanding government powers to withdraw passports, allowing for temporarily banning British foreign fighters from returning to the United Kingdom, and requiring more passenger information from international airlines in advance of flights to the United Kingdom.⁴¹

Germany

Threat: Some 760 German nationals have gone to fight in Syria and Iraq.⁴² German nationals play key leadership roles in IS, most significantly Reda Seyam, an important facilitator, financier, and recruiter for foreign fighters in Bosnia and Chechnya. Moreover, Seyam was a member of the "Hamburg cell" that planned 9/11.⁴³ Today, Seyam serves as IS's minister of education in Mosul and previously recruited and trafficked fighters from Germany to Syria.⁴⁴ His role and a recent profile of 378 German foreign fighters suggests that self-radicalization is a marginal phenomenon. According to the profiles, "offline social contacts played no role" in only 3 percent of the cases of foreign fighter recruitment.⁴⁵

Response: In February 2015, Germany passed a new counterterrorism law—one of the toughest in Europe.⁴⁶ The law was built on a 2014 measure that banned IS and gave authorities the ability to "revoke or refuse to issue a national identity card for IS supporters."⁴⁷ The 2015 language criminalizes not just the act of traveling for terrorist purposes but also the "intent" to do so. German law already allowed

for the withdrawal of passports from individuals deemed a threat to national security,⁴⁸ but the new law goes a step further by requiring that such individuals be issued new identification cards that are not valid for travel outside Germany—serving effectively as travel bans.

Lebanon

Threat: Lebanon is politically divided into two main camps: one led by the Shiite Islamist Hezbollah, which supported the 30-year Syrian occupation of Lebanon and is backed by Iran.⁴⁹ The other is led by the Future Movement, a largely Sunni bloc opposed to the occupation of Lebanon. It blames Syria and Hezbollah for the assassination of its former leader, Prime Minister Rafik Hariri. Today, Hezbollah is fighting inside Syria alongside Russia, Iran, and the Assad regime against what is largely a Sunni opposition. As a result, the Syrian conflict has become as much a domestic Lebanese matter as a foreign one. In particular, Lebanon has been unable to elect a new president for nearly two years.⁵⁰ In this climate, some 900 Lebanese Sunnis have traveled to Syria to fight with IS and other extremist groups.⁵¹

Response: It is nearly impossible for the Lebanese political system to approve and implement any kind of measure to address the challenge of foreign fighters, thanks to the extreme polarization of the country's politics. The work of stopping the flow of Sunni foreign fighters falls on the overstretched and underarmed Lebanese armed forces. As a result, the United States and France have increased their assistance to the Lebanese military throughout the conflict in Syria.⁵²

Morocco

Threat: Morocco is one of the main exporters of foreign fighters to Syria, with up to 1,500 individuals having made the journey, and it has a long history of nationals joining militant jihadi groups abroad. In the 1980s and 1990s, dozens of Moroccans traveled to Afghanistan to fight the Soviets and subsequently joined the Taliban. After 2003, some 200 to 300 Moroccans traveled to Iraq to fight with extremist groups, including Al Qaeda in Iraq. Following the outbreak of the Syrian civil war, more than 1,000 Moroccans went to Syria to join various anti-Assad groups, with the flow peaking in late 2013. Following the declaration of Caliphate of the Islamic State, many Moroccans are believed to have left other extremist groups for IS, which is now the primary address for Moroccan foreign fighters.⁵³

Response: Until 2014, Moroccan authorities took a lax approach to the flow of foreign fighters, apparently willing to see their own militants travel to fight the Assad regime. But with the advent of IS, the Moroccan government grew concerned over local repercussions, including the threat posed by returnees. The response has been hard line and security focused. In 2015, Morocco amended its counterterrorism law to criminalize joining groups such as IS and gave its national courts universal jurisdiction over citizens involved in terrorist crimes.⁵⁴ Punishments for joining any domestic or foreign nonstate actor are "five to fifteen years in prison and fines up to 500,000 Moroccan Dirham [\$50,000]."⁵⁵ Foreign fighters are imprisoned upon their return to Morocco.⁵⁶

France

Threat: An estimated 1,700 French nationals have gone to fight with IS and other extremist groups in Syria—the most from any single European country. France also has been the target of IS's most spectacular out-of-area operation: November's attacks in Paris. Although the perpetrators of the attacks were not French citizens, the cell had contact with a French member of IS leadership.⁵⁷ The prominent role that Belgian nationals played in the attack underscored the challenge presented by the European Union's open borders. The cell ringleader, Abdelhamid Abaaoud, was a Belgian citizen who had fought with IS in Syria, and according to news sources, served as a link "between IS's operations in Syria and its pool of would-be recruits and returnee fighters in Europe."⁵⁸

Response: The Paris terrorist attacks helped focus concerns surrounding the threat of foreign fighters. French law as currently written requires "systematic questioning"⁵⁹ of all returning foreign fighters. Since 2012, French law no longer distinguishes between terrorist acts committed in France or abroad, and returnees are "almost always detained and charged with conspiracy with a terrorist enterprise."⁶⁰ Additionally, a November 2014 law that gives the government the right to place a travel ban for up to two years—pending renewals at six-month intervals and appeals—on individuals suspected of attempting travel for terrorist purposes. The law also allows the French government to withhold passports from such individuals.⁶¹

Turkey

Threat: Turkey is the main artery for foreign fighters to travel to Syria and join IS. Turkey's role is complicated by its own involvement in the Syrian civil war. For years, the Turkish state allowed foreign nationals, and as many as 2,200 of its own citizens, to cross into Syria to fight the Assad regime. Ankara also armed, financed, and facilitated the travel of a number of rebel groups.⁶² As far back as 2013, U.S. President Barack Obama reportedly complained to Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan that, "was letting arms and fighters flow into Syria indiscriminately and sometimes to the wrong rebels, including anti-Western jihadists."⁶³ Turkey maintains that its policy is aimed at empowering moderate elements to topple the Assad government. In June 2015, President Obama publicly criticized Turkey's handling of its porous border with Syria, saying that the NATO member had not "fully ramped the capacity they need."⁶⁴

Response: Turkey faces two main challenges when it comes to foreign fighters. First, it must stop its own citizens from fighting with IS and other jihadi groups. More importantly, however, plugging the holes in Turkey's porous border will be critical to stopping foreign fighters of all nationalities from crossing into Syria. In this respect, the situation appears to be showing some signs of improvement: News reports in 2015 detailed how the flow of foreign fighters crossing from Turkey is drying up.⁶⁵ Following the Paris attacks, calls for Turkey to seal off its border with Syria intensified. Turkey is said to have further improved its efforts while attempting to continue allowing refugees into the country.⁶⁶

Jordan

Threat: With between 2,000 and 2,500 Jordanians having traveled to Syria, Jordan is the largest source of IS foreign fighters per capita and is in the top five source countries in absolute terms.⁶⁷ Jordan has a long history of providing manpower to jihadi groups: Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, the founder of Al Qaeda in Iraq, was a Jordanian national.⁶⁸ Moreover, foreign fighter recruits from Jordan are drawn from a diverse socio-economic profile. Zarqa, Zarqawi's birthplace and namesake, has been the source of one-third of all Jordanian foreign fighters in Syria.⁶⁹ The southern city of Ma'an has served as another recruitment hub.⁷⁰ Well-educated and employed professionals are also represented in the ranks of fighters.⁷¹ The Salafi jihadi leadership in Jordan has prioritized the civil war in Syria rather than confronting the Jordanian monarchy. The hope is to increase its domestic support in Jordan through success on the battlefield in Syria.⁷²

Response: The Jordanian government is deeply concerned that nationals fighting with IS will return to form sleeper cells.⁷³ Senior Jordanian officials cite this as justification for closures of the border with Syria and the government's refusal to accept new refugees gathering at the remaining border crossing.⁷⁴ Jordan does not have a law specifically dedicated to foreign fighters. The country's legal framework for counterterrorism is based on a 2006 law, amended in 2014, which refers to acts committed "inside the Kingdom, or against its nationals or interests abroad."⁷⁵ This provision is used for arrest and prosecution of Jordanian foreign fighters.⁷⁶

Russia

Threat: With a contingent of 2,400 fighters, Russia is the third largest source of foreign fighters after Saudi Arabia and Tunisia—with "some estimates [suggesting] a 300% increase in the number of known fighters since June 2014."⁷⁷ A significant number of Russian foreign fighters have links with the Caucasus Emirate, a separatist jihadi militia operating in southern Russian regions such as Chechnya and Dagestan.⁷⁸ Fighters from that region have joined—and, in some cases, have assumed leadership positions in—IS.⁷⁹ However, links between the Caucasus Emirate and Al Qaeda have meant that most have fought alongside Al Qaeda's affiliate in Syria, Jabhat al-Nusra.⁸⁰

Response: Russian law already provides for the prosecution and imprisonment of Russian citizens found to have joined a foreign militant group if it is not recognized by the state and/or operates against state interests. In 2013, Russia amended its counterterrorism law to allow the prosecution as terrorism of participation in a foreign militant group whose actions are contrary to Russia's interests.⁸¹

Saudi Arabia

Threat: The Kingdom of Saudi Arabia has a complex and tortured relationship with transnational jihad. Following 9/11 and subsequent attacks in Saudi Arabia, Saudi counterterrorism took on the jihadi community inside the kingdom and largely defeated domestic groups aligned with Al Qaeda by 2009.⁸² But a number of these actors re-emerged in fragile states in the region, especially after the 2011 Arab uprisings. Like a number of Sunni Arab states, Saudi Arabia took a benign view of militant Islamists traveling to Syria to fight the Assad regime and took a lead role in actively supporting the opposition. Notable religious figures praised those who joined the rebels in Syria,⁸³ and they encouraged the jihad there.⁸⁴

Additionally, the sectarian dimensions of the Syrian civil war mutually reinforced sectarian tensions inside the kingdom. Both fed hostilities—and were reinforced by them. The result was a climate of passive tolerance for Saudi citizens to travel to Syria and join that fight.⁸⁵

Response: The kingdom's response to foreign fighters following the emergence of IS has been mixed. Cells have established themselves inside Saudi Arabia and have claimed credit for several terrorist attacks. In 2014, a royal decree imposed a prison sentence of between 3 and 20 years on citizens who join in fighting outside the kingdom.⁸⁶ Saudi internal security also has cracked down on extremists at home through mass arrests and executions. But calls of support for jihad in Syria from religious figures continue,⁸⁷ as does Saudi support for Islamist militants fighting the regime in Syria.⁸⁸

Tunisia

Threat: With at least 6,000 fighters, Tunisia is the single largest exporter of foreign fighters into Syria and Iraq by a significant margin.⁸⁹ Although the authoritarian regime of former President Zine El Abidine Ben Ali maintained a tight, repressive grip on mosques and religious institutions, these restrictions were lifted almost overnight following his ouster in 2011.⁹⁰ Foreign fighter recruitment also has been buoyed by recruitment and travel networks previously tolerated by the Ben Ali regime as a means of exporting domestic extremists.⁹¹ More than one-third of all Tunisian foreign fighters come from three cities and towns: the capital of Tunis at 11 percent; Bizerte at 11 percent; and the southern smuggling town of Ben Gardane at 15 percent.⁹²

Response: From 2011 to 2014, the Islamist-led government initially took a less security-focused approach to domestic extremism and the flow of foreign fighters to Syria. But by 2015, a set of counterterrorism measures was instituted after IS claimed credit for a mass shooting at a tourist resort.⁹³ These measures included travel restrictions on Tunisians under age 35 to a number of countries, including Syria.⁹⁴ The government reports that these restrictions have blocked the travel of some 15,000 Tunisians to conflict zones in the region.⁹⁵ In August 2015, President Beji Caid Essebsi approved a new counterterrorism law passed by parliament that criminalizes joining terrorist organizations in or outside Tunisia.

Recommendations

The existence of the Islamic State is obviously key to the flow of foreign fighters, but there are other important factors that contribute as well. The collapse of state authority in Iraq and the Syrian civil war paved the path for the emergence of IS. But IS' ability to attract men and women from around the globe is strengthened far more by conditions in source countries than in Syria and Iraq. This requires a multifaceted response to the flow of foreign fighters, one that identifies the key domestic and international nodes and addresses them. Absent that, the flow of foreign fighters may be rendered dormant following the destruction of IS only to be activated by another potential conflict in the future. The following recommendations detail some of the interventions that the international community should prioritize.

1. Focus on a list of core source countries

Rather than casting a wide net, the coalition should prioritize the 12 countries that provide roughly three-quarters of foreign recruits for IS and other extremist groups and channel its resources accordingly. Within this group, the coalition should triage those most badly in need of support. European countries such as the United Kingdom, France, and Germany already have strong legal frameworks, law enforcement and security services, and abundant national resources. Other countries may be less amenable to coalition help: Russia, for instance, has little interest in external support, while Lebanon's domestic political paralysis prevents it from taking action. But the coalition should give top priority to countries such as Tunisia and Jordan, which are among the top contributors of foreign fighters and face challenging internal security problems. At a minimum, this should take the form of assistance that specifically targets gaps in enforcement capacity. But both Jordan and Tunisia highlight how fighters from some of the at-risk countries come from specific towns or cities. Coalition efforts should be tailored to such realities of so-called hotbed localities.⁹⁶ Indeed the U.S. Department of Homeland Security came to a similar conclusion in confronting the foreign fighter challenge in the United States.⁹⁷

Special attention should be dedicated to core countries even within the list above. The specificity required by a country-specific approach will be costly and time consuming, but it also would be more sustainable in the long term. In Tunisia, for instance, assistance should focus on professionalizing the security apparatus away from regime security and toward national security. Additionally, Tunisia should be assisted as it attempts to find a balance between combating violent extremism and allowing for the free practice of religion. Similarly, in Jordan, systematic counterviolent extremism work should be encouraged. In November 2015, Jordan established the Directorate for Countering Violent Extremism⁹⁸—a welcome development that should be monitored and evaluated as economic and security assistance to Jordan is increased.⁹⁹

2. Prioritize measures to curb the use of Turkey as a transit hub

While foreign fighters are drawn from a wide variety of countries and backgrounds, many do share one central commonality: The vast majority appear to travel to IS-controlled territory via Turkey, where they benefit from direct flights to more than 100 hundred countries. Making matters worse, as Turkey's role as a transit point for foreign fighters is scrutinized, individuals are utilizing so-called broken flights to hide their final destination by stopping at multiple stops on the way to Turkey.¹⁰⁰ Regardless, Turkey's porous southern border remains the focus of increased international attention not only due to the flow of these fighters but also due to the transit of illicit goods that sustain extremist groups in Syria.¹⁰¹

Turkey is a member of NATO and co-lead of the Counter ISIL Coalition Working Group on Foreign Terrorist Fighters, or CWFTF, but it has yet to secure the border it shares with Syria. Since Turkey declared an American assessment of the number of troops required to secure the border inflated,¹⁰² it should be pressured to provide its own assessment and implement it. Turkey has valid concerns around Syrian Kurds controlling a contiguous area on the Syrian side of the border. The Turkish suggestion that parts of the border can be secured with Sunni Arab and Turkmen Syrian forces merits close review.¹⁰³ However, Turkey has received financial aid and offers of border technology assistance from the West; in return, it must demonstrate serious steps to secure the border. According to Pentagon officials, this can be achieved "using conventional forces."¹⁰⁴

3. Establish and implement a legal framework of best practices to counter the flow of foreign fighters

Governments with a significant foreign fighter problem have taken different approaches to building a legal framework to deal with it. Some countries have effectively criminalized travel with the intent to support a terrorist organization. France and Germany have done so, albeit via different legal mechanisms. Tunisia has chosen to ban travel to Syria by Tunisians of fighting age. Others have chosen to criminalize or otherwise penalize membership in IS or other foreign terrorist organizations. For example, Indonesia's president can revoke citizenship for those found to belong to IS. Morocco imprisons those who have returned from fighting with IS, while Egypt imprisons for life its citizens who have undergone military training with extremist groups.

U.N. Security Council Resolution 2178 called on member states to ensure that their laws are appropriately responsive to the challenge of foreign fighters. Building on that, the coalition's working group on foreign fighters should take the lead by establishing a legal framework of best practices. This framework should be compared with existing legal measures that coalition members employ. The goal of this process should be to create a complimentary legal approach at a national level that contributes to an integrated international system. National experiences and data on domestic enforcement and impact should be collected, since certain laws may be more appropriate to local conditions or legal systems. The United States should play an active role in seeing through the implementation of these best practices by offering—along with capable partners—technical, financial, and personnel assistance.

4. Improve multilateral intelligence and information sharing

It is important not to overstate the scope of the problem—this is not an existential threat to Europe or the United States. In general, the rate of return by foreign fighters to their country of origin is between 20 percent and 30 percent.¹⁰⁵ This suggests that 1,500 Europeans and Americans at most will return after having fought with IS. In the case of previous conflicts, about one in nine foreign fighters went on to perpetrate acts of violence after their return.¹⁰⁶ Indeed, the vast majority of foreign fighters appear to be traveling to IS-controlled territory with "the intention of acting there rather than training to become domestic terrorists."¹⁰⁷ This would

put the potential projected caseload of high-risk American and European returnees at around 160 individuals. Admittedly, this is far from an exact science. The likelihood of returnees committing terrorist attacks is no doubt linked to priority given by a terrorist group to conducting overseas operations, and IS has shown a clear desire to spread its terror overseas.¹⁰⁸

The diffuse and transnational nature of the threat demands a transnational response, particularly in the area of intelligence, where bilateral and regional cooperation remains the norm. However, concerns in the intelligence community over information sharing, particularly with counterparts that have less rigorous protections for sensitive data, remain an obstacle to multilateralism. One goal should be to strengthen collective capability and lay the groundwork for a multilateral approach, while taking steps in the interim to deepen and blend bilateral channels of cooperation. For example, Counter-ISIL Coalition members could be encouraged to use Interpol's databases as a clearinghouse for sharing the names of and other nonsensitive information about suspected foreign fighters in real time.¹⁰⁹ When a coalition member identifies a suspected foreign fighter transiting its country via Interpol, bilateral channels then could be utilized to share intelligence on the suspect in question.

Additionally, countries responsible for the largest flow of foreign fighters should share suspect identities with Turkey, which remains the key transit destination for fighters going into Syria and Iraq. This can take the form of providing advanced flight manifests similar to the Advance Passenger Information System currently in place in the United States.¹¹⁰

5. Focus on gains on the battlefield against IS

Simply put, the core of IS's appeal is that it exists, controlling territory and imposing its austere form of Islam. The slogan it has adopted—"the Islamic State endures and expands"¹¹¹—reflects its primary claim on the hearts and minds of jihadis worldwide. That claim is tethered to its demonstrable ability to face a large international coalition and persevere. The proto-state established by IS continues to brutally lord over some 6 million people more than a year after the beginning of the campaign to destroy it.¹¹² As one expert notes, "what little appeal the Islamic State has rests on its ability to endure and expand."¹¹³ Stopping the flow of foreign fighters altogether will require a reversal of this narrative.

This naturally complicates the effort to impede and ultimately stop altogether the flow of foreign fighters. Governments can, and must, take steps to impede their citizens from travel to fight with IS in Syria and Iraq.¹¹⁴ But absent significant progress against IS on the battlefield, efforts to curb the supply of foreign fighters will remain wanting.

Conclusion

The June 2014 establishment of the Caliphate of the Islamic State turned the flow of foreign fighters to Syria and Iraq into a flood. In the process, an unprecedented concentration of jihadis emerged. These jihadis are a central part of the IS machine: They terrorize local populations; they perpetuate its rule; and they threaten their source countries and the international community. The U.S.-led coalition has identified impeding the flow of foreign fighters as a key component of its strategy. Significant steps have been taken in that regard, including implementing U.N. Security Council Resolution 2178 and working with Turkey to prevent foreign fighters from using its territory as a transit point into Iraq and Syria. In the second year of the coalition's mission, these steps must be accelerated and complimented by localized approaches that addresses source country factors. Ultimately, however, all of these efforts need to be anchored in the fact that only the destruction of IS will put a definitive end to the flow of foreign fighters into Iraq and Syria.

About the authors

Hardin Lang is a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress, where he focuses on U.S. national security, multilateral affairs, and Middle East policy. During 12 years at the United Nations, his posts included being head of office for former President Bill Clinton in his role as U.N. special envoy for Haiti, as well as helping launch U.N. stabilization in Mali.

Muath Al Wari is a Senior Policy Analyst at the Center. His work focuses on counterterrorism and the geopolitics of the Middle East, with a particular interest in the foreign and security affairs of the states of the Gulf Cooperation Council.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank CAP Senior Fellow Rudy deLeon and CAP Senior Fellow Brian Katulis for the support and guidance for this report.

Endnotes

- 1 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters: An Updated Assessment of the Flow of Foreign Fighters into Syria and Iraq" (2015), available at http://soufangroup.com/ wp-content/uploads/2015/12/TSG_ForeignFightersUpdate3.pdf. These numbers are consistent with publicly available findings, including the following: U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee, "Final Report of the Task Force on Combating Terrorist and Foreign Fighter Travel" (2015), available at https:// homeland.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/ TaskForceFinalReport.pdf.
- 2 U.N. Security Council, "Resolution 2178 (2014) Adopted by the Security Council at its 7272nd meeting, on 24 September 2014," available at http://www.un.org/en/ ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2178%20 (2014) (last accessed January 2016).
- 3 U.S. Department of State, "Readout of the Counter-ISIL Coalition Small Group Meeting in Jordan," April 8, 2015, available at http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ ps/2015/04/240468.htm.
- 4 Robin Wright, "Is the Islamic State Hurting? The President's Point Man on ISIS Speaks Out," *The New Yorker*, March 3, 2016, available at http://www.newyorker. com/news/news-desk/is-the-islamic-state-hurting-thepresidents-point-man-on-isis-speaks-out.
- 5 Alessandria Masi, "Biggest ISIS Threat to Europe Now Comes From Libya, Not Syria and Iraq," International Business Times, February 21, 2016, available at http:// www.ibtimes.com/biggest-isis-threat-europe-nowcomes-libya-not-syria-iraq-2316329.
- 6 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters"; U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee, "Final Report of the Task Force on Combating Terrorist and Foreign Fighter Travel."
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Charles Lister, "Returning Foreign Fighters: Criminalization or Reintegration?" (Doha, Qatar: Brookings Doha Center, 2015), p. 1, available at http://www.brookings. edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2015/08/13foreign-fighters-lister/en-fighters-web.pdf.
- 9 U.S. Department of State, "The Global Coalition to Counter ISIL," available at http://www.state.gov/s/seci/ (last accessed January 2016).
- 10 U.N. Regional Information Center for Western Europe, "Foreign terrorist fighters: 'no country can tackle this challenge away", June 1, 2015, available at http://unric. org/en/latest-un-buzz/29792-foreign-terrorist-fightersno-country-can-tackle-this-challenge-alone.
- 11 Wall Street Journal, "New ISIS Recruitment Video Aimed At Western Muslims," YouTube, June 20, 2014, available at https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=MmnuE98kaMY.
- 12 Olivia Becker, "ISIS Has a Really Slick and Sophisticated Media Department," Vice News, July 12, 2014, available at https://news.vice.com/article/isis-has-a-really-slickand-sophisticated-media-department.
- 13 Based on authors' primary online research of 2016 flights into Istanbul Ataturk Airport.
- 14 Sarah Birke, "How ISIS Rules," The New York Review of Books, February 5, 2015, available at http://www. nybooks.com/articles/2015/02/05/how-isis-rules/.

- 15 Joshua Holland, "Why Have a Record Number of Westerners Joined the Islamic State?", Moyers & Company, October 10, 2014, available at http://billmoyers. com/2014/10/10/record-number-westerners-joinedislamic-state-great-threat/.
- 16 Daniel Byman, "ISIS Goes Global: Fight the Islamic State by Targeting its Affiliates," Foreign Affairs, March 15, 2016, available at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/middle-east/sis-goes-global.
- 17 Rishi Iyengar, "The Paris Attacks Were Planned in Syria, Says French Prime Minister Manuel Valls," *Time*, November 16, 2015, available at http://time.com/4114123/ paris-attacks-syria-isis-manuel-valls/.
- 18 U.S. Department of Homeland Security, "Written testimony of I&A Under Secretary Francis Taylor for a House Committee on Homeland Security hearing titled Terrorism Gone Rival: The Attack in Garland, Texas and Beyond," June 3, 2015, available at http://www.dhs.gov/ news/2015/06/03/written-testimony-ia-under-secretaryhouse-committee-homeland-security-hearing; Daniel Byman and Jeremy Shapiro, "Be Afraid. Be a Little Afraid: The Threat of Terrorism from Western Foreign Fighters in Syria and Iraq" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2014), p. 2, available at http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/ research/files/papers/2014/11/western-foreign-fightersin-syria-and-iraq-byman-shapiro/be-afraid--web.pdf.
- 19 National Coordinator for Security and Counterterrorism, "Letter from the Minister of Security and Justice to the House of Representatives of the States General containing a summary of the 33rd edition of the Terrorist Threat Assessment for the Netherlands (DTN33)," July 1, 2013, available at http://english.nctv.nl/currenttopics/press_releases/2013/nctv-maintains-threat-level-atsubstantial.aspx.
- 20 Brian Ross and Dragana Jovanovic, "Paris Bomber Sneaked in With Refugees, Officials Say," ABC News, November 15, 2015, available at http://abcnews. go.com/International/isis-refugee-journey-terror-paris/ story?id=35220868.
- 21 European Commission, "Schengen Area," available at http://ec.europa.eu/dgs/home-affairs/what-we-do/ policies/borders-and-visas/schengen/index_en.htm (last accessed March 2016).
- 22 U.N. Security Council, "Resolution 2178 (2014) Adopted by the Security Council at its 7272nd meeting, on 24 September 2014."
- 23 The White House, "FACT SHEET: Maintaining Momentum in The Fight against ISL," Press release, January 15, 2015, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/ the-press-office/2016/01/15/fact-sheet-maintainingmomentum-fight-against-isil.
- 24 Ibid.

.....

- 25 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters"; U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee, "Final Report of the Task Force on Combating Terrorist and Foreign Fighter Travel."
- 26 These countries are: Indonesia with 500 to 700 fighters; Egypt with 600 to 1,000 fighters; the United Kingdom and Germany with 760 fighters; Lebanon with 900 fighters; Morocco with 1,200 to 1,500 fighters; France with 1,700 fighters; Turkey with 2,000 to 2200 fighters; Jordan with 2,000 to 2,500 fighters; Russia with 2,400 fighters; Saudi Arabia with 2,500 fighters; and Tunisia with 6,000 to 7,000 fighters. See The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters."

- 27 Jon Emont, "The Islamic State Comes to Indonesia," Foreign Policy, September 17, 2014, available at http:// foreignpolicy.com/2014/09/17/the-islamic-statecomes-to-indonesia/.
- 28 The Straits Times, "Alarming rise in support for ISIS in Indonesia, says counter-terrorism chief," December 8, 2014, available at http://www.straitstimes.com/asia/ se-asia/alarming-rise-in-support-for-isis-in-indonesiasays-counter-terrorism-chief.
- 29 Institute for Policy Analysis of Conflict, "Indonesians and the Syrian Conflict" (2014), available at http://file. understandingconflict.org/file/2014/01/IPAC_Indonesians_the_Syrian_Conflict.pdf.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Yuliasri Pertain and Ina Parlina, "Govt bans support, endorsement of ISIL," *The Jakarta Post*, August 5, 2014, available at http://www.thejakartapost.com/ news/2014/08/05/govt-bans-support-endorsement-isil. html.
- 32 Library of Congress, "Treatment of Foreign Fighters in Selected Jurisdictions: Country Surveys," available at http://www.loc.gov/law/help/foreign-fighters/countrysurveys.php (last accessed March 2016).
- 33 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters."
- 34 Andrew McGregor, "Egypt's Internal Security Service Collapses in a Storm of Charges and Revelations," *Terrorism Monitor* 9 (14) (2011): 6–10, available at http://www. jamestown.org/uploads/media/TM_009_20.pdf.
- 35 Mohamed Ibrahim, "Travel to these countries requires security approval, list of 16 countries including Qatar, Turkey, Sudan, Syria, Yemen, Jordan, and Israel, the decision applies to ages between 18-45. Reciprocal treatment and terrorist escapes are among the top reasons," AI Yourn AI Sab'e, August 25, 2015, available at http://www.yourn.com/story/2015/8/25/J. -حليد من المريحية الحيات المريحية -حليد من المريحية المر
- 36 Al Jazeera, "Text of the Egyptian Counterterrorism Law," August 17, 2015, available at http://www.aljazeera.net/ encyclopedia/events/2015/8/17/ مجفالالمجنوناق-مريانامرال
- 37 Richard Spencer and Neil Connor, "Number of Foreign Fighters in Iraq and Syria'has doubled in past year," *The Telegraph*, December 8, 2015, available at http:// www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/islamicstate/12038402/Number-of-foreign-fighters-in-Iraqand-Syria-has-doubled-in-past-year.html.
- 38 Patrick Wintour, "UK has thwarted seven Isis plots in a year, says David Cameron," *The Guardian*, November 16, 2015, available at http://www.theguardian.com/ politics/2015/nov/16/uk-thwarts-seven-isis-plots-in-ayear-says-david-cameron.
- 39 Press Association, "Public urged to attend Armed Forces Day events after 'Isis plot foiled," *The Guardian*, June 27, 2015, available at http://www.theguardian.com/uknews/2015/jun/27/police-foil-islamic-state-isis-attackuk-armed-forces-day-parade.
- 40 British Parliament, "Deprivation of British Citizenship and Withdrawal of Passport Facilities," January 30, 2015, available at http://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN06820.
- 41 Matthew Holehouse, "Counter-terrorism Bill: What it contains," *The Telegraph*, November 26, 2014, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/ islamic-state/11254950/Counter-terrorism-Bill-What-itcontains.html.

- 42 Cynthia Kroet, "Foreign Fighters in Iraq and Syria doubled in 2015," Politico, December 8, 2015, available at http://www.politico.eu/article/foreign-fighters-iniraq-and-syria-doubled-last-year-jihad-islamic-statefrance-germany/.
- 43 Elliot Blair Smith, "U.S. blood 'all over his hands," USA Today, September 15, 2002, available at http:// usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/nation/2002-09-15-1acover_x.htm.
- 44 Daniel Heinke and Jan Raudszus, "ICSR Insight: German Foreign Fighters in Syria and Iraq," ICSR, January 22, 2015, available at http://icsr.info/2015/01/icsr-insightgerman-foreign-fighters-syria-iraq/.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Daniel Tost, "Germany set to pass 'one of the harshest' anti-terror laws in Europe," EurActiv.com, February 5, 2015, available at https://www.euractiv.com/section/ justice-home-affairs/news/germany-set-to-pass-oneof-the-harshest-anti-terror-laws-in-europe/.
- 47 Library of Congress, "Germany: New Anti-Terrorism Legislation Entered Into Force," Global Legal Monitor, July 10, 2015, available at http://www.loc.gov/law/foreignnews/article/germany-new-anti-terrorism-legislationentered-into-force/.

48 Ibid.

- 49 BBC News, "Huge Beirut protest backs Syria," March 8, 2005, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_ east/4329201.stm.
- 50 Anne Barnard, "In Surprise Move, Bitter Political Rivals in Lebanon Announce Deal," *The New York Times*, January 18, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2016/01/19/world/middleeast/in-surprise-movebitter-political-rivals-in-lebanon-announce-deal.html.
- 51 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters."
- 52 Awad Mustafa, "Saudi, US Aid Boost Lebanese Firepower," Defense News, July 11, 2015, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/land/ weapons/2015/07/11/lebanon-firepower-saudi-usincreases/29913841/.
- 53 Mohammed Masbah, "Moroccan Foreign Fighters: Evolution of the Phenomenon, Promotive Factors, and the Limits of Hardline Policies" (Berlin: German Institute for International and Security Affairs, 2015), available at https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2015C46_msb.pdf.
- 54 Library of Congress, "Germany: New Anti-Terrorism Legislation Entered Into Force."
- 55 Kroet, "Foreign Fighters in Iraq and Syria doubled in 2015."
- 56 Mohammed Masbah, "Moroccan Fighters in Syria," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 10, 2014, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/ sada/?fa=55313.
- 57 Agency France-Presse, "ISIL Leader Linked to Paris Attacks' Mastermind' Killed in Syria: Pentagon," *The National*, December 29, 2015, available at http://www.thenational.ae/world/ middle-east/isil-leader-linked-to-paris-attacksmastermind-killed-in-syria-pentagon?utm_ source=Communicator&utm_medium=Email&utm_ content=&utm_campaign=Iraq%20PM%20visits%20 Ramadi%20after%20liberation%20from%20ISIL.

- 58 Sam Jones, "Abdelhamid Abaaoud: from thief to jihadi linkman in two years," *Financial Times*, November 19, 2015, available at http://www.ft.com/intl/ cms/s/0/6c5ae9d4-8edc-11e5-a549-b89a1dfede9b. html#axzz3s3M15nzM.
- 59 Emont, "The Islamic State Comes to Indonesia."

60 Ibid.

- 61 Alissa J. Rubin and Aurelien Breeden, "France Seizes 6 Passports Under Antiterrorism Law," The New York Times, February 23, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/02/24/world/europe/france-confiscatespassports-to-stem-flow-of-fighters-to-syria.html.
- 62 Humeyra Pamuk and Nick Tattersall, "Exclusive: Turkish intelligence helped ship arms to Syrian Islamist rebel areas," Reuters, May 21, 2015, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-turkey-armsidUSKBN0061L220150521.
- 63 Adam Entous and Joe Parkinson, "Turkey's Spymaster Plots Own Course on Syria," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 10, 2013, available at http://www.wsj.com/ articles/SB100014240527023036433045791073735852 28330.
- 64 Jonathan Schanzer, "An Unhelpful Ally: ISIS and other violent factions have benefited from Turkey's loose border policies," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 25, 2015, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/how-turkeyis-exacerbating-the-mideast-crisis-1403722487.
- 65 Eric Cunningham, "The flow of jihadists into Syria dries up as Turkey cracks down on the border," *The Washington Post*, August 1, 2015, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/the-flow-ofjihadists-into-syria-dries-up-as-turkey-cracks-downon-the-border/2015/07/31/d95f4234-34ad-11e5-b835-61ddaa99c73e_story.html.
- 66 Tim Arango, "Turkey Moves to Clamp Down on Border, Long a Revolving Door," *The New York Times*, December 22, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/12/23/world/europe/turkey-border-refugees.html.
- 67 Michael Pizzi, "Foreign fighters come home to roost in Jordan," Al Jazeera America, June 5, 2015, available at http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/6/5/jordansforeign-fighters-come-home-to-roost.html.
- 68 Lee Hudson Teslik, "Profile: Abu Musab al-Zarqawi," Council on Foreign Relations, June 8, 2006, available http://www.cfr.org/iraq/profile-abu-musab-al-zarqawi/ p9866.
- 69 Ben Hubbard, "In Jordan Town, Syria War Inspires Jihadist Dreams," *The New York Times*, April 12, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/13/world/ middleeast/in-jordan-town-syria-war-inspires-jihadistdreams.html.
- 70 Brian Katulis, Mokhtar Awad, and Hardin Lang, "Gatekeeper of the Jihad," *Foreign Policy*, April 18, 2014, available at http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/04/18/ gatekeeper-of-the-jihad/.
- 71 Mercy Corps, "From Jordan to Jihad: The Lure of Syria's Violent Extremist Groups" (2015), available at https:// www.mercycorps.org/research-resources/jordan-jihadlure-syrias-violent-extremist-groups.
- 72 Jones, "Abdelhamid Abaaoud: from thief to jihadi linkman in two years."
- 73 Pizzi, "Foreign fighters come home to roost in Jordan."

- 74 Emma Gatten, "Jordan blocks Syria border leaving thousands of refugees in the desert - including hundreds of pregnant women," *The Independent*, January 22, 2016, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/ news/world/middle-east/jordan-blocks-syrian-borderto-leave-thousands-of-refugees-trapped-in-the-desertincluding-hundreds-a6828471.html.
- 75 U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime, "Jordan Anti-Terrorism Law No. 55 of Year 2006," available at https://www.unodc.org/tldb/showDocument.do?documentUid=8459 (last accessed March 2016).
- 76 William Booth and Taylor Luck, "Jordan cracks down on Islamic State on Facebook and Twitter," *The Washington Post*, October 13, 2014, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/midble_east/ jordan-cracks-down-on-islamic-state-on-facebookand-twitter/2014/10/12/6c4ed348-415a-4395-9e3d-7ec0377543df_story.html.
- 77 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters"; U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee, "Final Report of the Task Force on Combating Terrorist and Foreign Fighter Travel."
- 78 Bill Roggio, "Chechen commander in Syria pledges to Islamic Caucasus Emirate," *The Long War Journal*, July 10, 2015, available at http://www.longwarjournal.org/ archives/2015/07/chechen-commander-in-syria-pledges-to-islamic-caucasus-emirates.php.
- 79 Counter Extremism Project Global Extremism Registry, "Omar al-Shishani," available at http://www.counterextremism.com/extremists/omar-al-shishani (last accessed March 2016).
- 80 Hubbard, "In Jordan Town, Syria War Inspires Jihadist Dreams."
- 81 Emont, "The Islamic State Comes to Indonesia."
- 82 Bruce Riedel, "The Brookings Essay: The Prince of Terrorism," Brookings Institution, September 29, 2015, available at http://www.brookings.edu/research/essays/2015/the-prince-of-counterterrorism.
- 83 Aaron Y. Zelin, "The Saudi Foreign Fighter Presence in Syria," Combating Terrorism Center, April 28, 2014, available at https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-saudiforeign-fighter-presence-in-syria.
- 84 iumsonline itihad, "Sheikh Al Arefe calls for Jihad in Syria, Moving," YouTube, March 1, 2012, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OGMqULcQnsc.
- 85 Lori Plotkin Boghardt, "Saudi Arabia's Shifting War on Terror," The Washington Institute, August 18, 2014, available at http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policyanalysis/view/saudi-arabias-shifting-war-on-terror.
- 86 Al Jazeera, "Jail for Saudis who join foreign conflicts," February 4, 2014, available at http://www.ajazeera. com/news/middleeast/2014/02/jail-terms-saudis-whojoin-foreign-fights-20142411202563202.html.
- 87 Angus McDowall, "Saudi opposition clerics make sectarian call to jihad in Syria," Reuters, October 5, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/usmideast-crisis-saudi-clerics-idUSKCN0RZ1IW20151005.
- 88 Stanford University Mapping Militant Organizations, "Jaish al-Islam," September 29, 2013, available at https:// web.stanford.edu/group/mappingmilitants/cgi-bin/ groups/view/533.

89 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters."

- 90 Kevin Sullivan, "Tunisia, after igniting Arab Spring, sends the most fighters to Islamic State in Syria," *The Washington Post*, October 28, 2014, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-securit/ tunisia-after-igniting-arab-spring-sends-the-mostfighters-to-islamic-state-in-syria/2014/10/28/b5db4faa-5971-11e4-8264-deed989ae9a2_story.html.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters."
- 93 Liz Sly, "ISIS claims to be behind deadly Tunisia attack," The Washington Post, June 26, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/attacks-hitthree-continents-amid-fears-of-escalating-islamistviolence/2015/06/26/C3a76c90-1c08-11e5-93b7-Seddc056ad8a_story.html.
- 94 Morocco World News, "Tunisians Under 35 Banned from Traveling to Morocco," July 1, 2015, available at http:// www.moroccoworldnews.com/2015/07/162255/tunisians-under-35-banned-from-traveling-to-morocco/.
- 95 Ewan Palmer, "Tunisia: 1,000 arrests and 15,000 prevented from leaving in counter-terrorism operations," International Business Times, July 10, 2015, available at http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/tunisia-1000-peoplearrested-15000-prevented-leaving-counter-terrorismoperations-1510290.
- 96 Nima Elbagir, "The Tunisian town where ISIS makes militants," CNN, July 3, 2015, available at http://www. cnn.com/2015/07/03/africa/tunisia-terror-attackskasserine/; John Reed, "ISIS support grows in restive Jordanian town," *Financial Times*, June 29, 2014, available at http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/707c86c-fe18-11e3-b4f1-00144feab7de.html#axz42zpglF8D.
- 97 Homeland Security Advisory Council, Foreign Fighter Task Force Interim Report: Spring 2015 (U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2015), available at https://www. dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/DHS-HSAC-Foreign-Fighter-Task-Force-Interim-Report-May-2015. pdf.
- 98 Ro'ya Al Ekhbariya, "Minister of Interior: Counter Extremism Has Moved Beyond the Reactive Phase and Adopted an Institutional Approach," November 23, 2011, available at http://www.royanews.tv/ articles/67140- متذواجت المرتجيان المرتجا عباطستذخ ستاو حتول حرمان المن ورجاع الطستذخ ستاو حتول حرمان
- 99 Arshad Mohammed, "U.S. plans to boost aid to Jordan to \$1 billion per year," Reuters, February 3, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-jordan-aididUSKBN0L72ET20150203.
- 100 Alessandria Masi and Hanna Sender, "How foreign fighters joining ISIS travel to the Islamic State Group's 'Caliphate," International Business Times, March 3, 2015, available at http://www.ibtimes.com/how-foreignfighters-joining-isis-travel-islamic-state-groups-caliphate-1833812.

- 101 Joe Parkinson and Duncan Mavin, "West seeks tighter curbs on trade in antiquities looted by Islamic State," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 30, 2015, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/west-seeks-tighter-curbson-trade-in-looted-antiquities-1427761561.
- 102 Adam Entous, Gordon Lubold, and Dion Nissenbaum, "U.S. Urges Turkey to Seal Border," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 27, 2015, available at http://www. wsj.com/articles/u-s-urges-turkey-to-seal-syria-border-1448674401.

103 Ibid.

104 Ibid.

- 105 The Soufan Group, "The murky challenge of returning foreign fighters," December 9, 2015, available at http:// soufangroup.com/tsg-intelbrief-the-murky-challengeof-returning-foreign-fighters/.
- 106 Aaron Y. Zelin, "Foreign Fighter Motivations" (Washington: The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 2015), available at https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/other/ZelinStatement20150202.pdf.

107 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters."

108 Ibid.

- 109 Michael McCaul and Bennie Thompson, "Homeland Security Committee Task Force on Combating Terrorist and Foreign Fighter Travel" (Washington: U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee, 2015), p. 29, available at https://homeland.house.gov/wpcontent/upload/2015/09/TaskForceFinalReport.pdf.
- 110 U.S. Customs and Border Protection, "APIS: Advance Passenger Information System," available at http:// www.cbp.gov/travel/travel-industry-personnel/apis2 (last accessed March 2016).
- 111 Aaron Y. Zelin, "The Islamic State's model," The Washington Post, January 28, 2015, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/monkey-cage/ wp/2015/01/28/the-islamic-states-model/. Author's translation of slogan.
- 112 Zachary Laub and Jonathan Masters, "The Islamic State," Council on Foreign Relations, March 3, 2016, available at http://www.cfr.org/iraq/islamic-state/p14811.
- 113 Will McCants, The IS Apocalypse: The History, Strategy, and Doomsday Vision of the Islamic State (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2015).
- 114 McCaul and Thompson, "Homeland Security Committee Task Force on Combating Terrorist and Foreign Fighter Travel," pp. 22–54.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

